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August 9, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The attached package of proposed legislation would provide for the issuance of limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bond anticipation notes (BANs) needed to meet the county’s continuing financing needs this fall.  The legislation is comprised of one ordinance and one sale motion that will be used as interim financing for a series of previously approved facilities projects and open space acquisitions. 

Beginning in 2001, the county has utilized sequential sales of one-year BANs to provide the interim funding for certain facilities projects during their construction, until such time that the projects are completed and LTGO bonds are issued to provide the long-term permanent financing (the most recent examples include the Kent Pullen Regional Communications and Emergency Coordination Center Project and the Courthouse Seismic Project).  
This BAN financing program was originally established pursuant to Ordinance 14167, which has subsequently been amended each year prior for the issuance of new BANs in order to permit additional projects to be financed under the program.  The purpose of the proposed ordinance is to further amend Ordinance 14167 and use the BAN financing program to fund the construction of the pedestrian tunnel to the new county office building and to pay for the furnishing needs of that building.  To accommodate these new projects, the maximum principal amount of bonds and BANs authorized by the proposed Ordinance is set at $170 million, an increase of $10 million over the amount currently authorized.  The proposed ordinance needs to be adopted in September in order to allow the new facility projects to be included in the new BANs described in the remainder of this letter.
The county currently has $30 million of BANs outstanding that have provided financing for various facilities projects.  These BANs mature on November 1, 2006.  The county is not ready to issue bonds to provide the permanent financing for these existing facilities projects until they are largely completed in late 2007.  As such, the financing plan calls for a new issue of BANs to be sold later this year that will roll over the $30 million in outstanding BANs, provide additional funds for the existing facility projects already authorized, and pay for the construction of the pedestrian tunnel and the furnishings for the new county office building.  The exact amount of the new BANs, including capitalized interest costs and sale expenses, will be determined by Finance Division staff based on the updated information on the status of the various projects to be provided by the Facilities Management Division in September 2006.  
The county also has another series of BANs in the amount of $30 million outstanding that have provided interim financing for various open space purchases (i.e., Juanita Woodlands Open Space Acquisition project and the Forestry and Nearshore Initiative Project).  These BANs also mature on November 1, 2006 and the intent is to roll over these open space BANs for one more year until bonds to provide the permanent financing are issued in late 2007.  

The new BANs for both the facilities and open space projects will need to be sold in 
mid-October so that the county will have the funds available to cover the repayment of the outstanding BANs when they mature on November 1, 2006.  As such, the county plans to sell both the facilities and the open space series of BANs on the same date in mid-October.  The sale motion included in this package of legislation would accept the winning bid for a combined sale of the facilities and open space BANs.  

The ordinances authorizing the sale of both series of BANs delegate authority to the Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division to take the steps necessary for the public sale of the BANs.  On the day of the sale, a revised version of the sale motion will be brought before the council to accept the winning bids and to fix the interest rates and other terms of both series of BANs.
If you have questions regarding this legislation, please call Ken Guy, Division Director of Finance and Business Operations, at 206-684-1935, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 206-296-1168.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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